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August, 2012

Welcome to 5th grade!
Fifth grade is such an exciting year!  We are looking forward to having a great school year with you and your child.  Working together will help ensure a successful school year.
All of us have an open door policy, so please don’t hesitate to contact us.  During the school day, our voice mail will pick up any calls, but we do check email regularly throughout the day.  Therefore, email is sometimes a quicker way to contact us.  We will do our best to respond within 24 hours, but occasionally circumstances do arise when a response may take longer.
Fifth grade is a transition year in curriculum, in that we will be building on the foundations that have been built from Kindergarten through Fourth grade.  Reading skills are critical in fifth grade as students are “reading to learn,” rather than “learning to read.”   Being fluent in math facts (100 math facts in 3 minutes) will be critical in learning fifth grade level math.  Another transition for fifth graders will be the level of responsibility that is put on them, as they take a more active role in their learning.   We have high expectations for all students!  High expectations include students being responsible for their school work, managing their time wisely, monitoring their progress as well as checking Powerschool regularly. We expect students’ personal best at all times, just like we give our personal best to your child daily!

 Your support is not only greatly appreciated, but is most impactful on your child’s success in school.  The most important thing you can do for your child is to help him/her make the adjustment to fifth grade.  Keys to success include:  1) Organization  2) Expect homework everyday-set aside a minimum of an hour a day for homework  3) Check agenda daily for due dates and assignments 

We hope the information in this packet will be helpful.  Thank you in advance for sharing your child with us!

Sincerely,

The Fifth Grade Team

Supply List

Please check the supply list on the school website https://westwing.dvusd.org/.  Keep in mind that students will not be “moving” into a desk, they will store all their supplies in their backpack.  Students should only have what they need in their backpack to keep the weight to a minimum.  
5th Grade Class Rule
"Everyone has the responsibility to create a learning environment that is safe, respectful, caring and free from distractions"

Discipline Policy

All students are expected to follow the school and district rules that are outlined in the school and district handbooks as well as the classroom rules.  Discipline infractions will be communicated to you daily at the bottom of the agenda. Please read any comments made by the teacher when you sign the agenda daily. All discipline forms will be sent home to be signed by a parent/guardian to communicate with you and inform you of behaviors at school.  Signed forms need to be returned the next school day (see outline of specific discipline plan on pages that follow).


Please refer to the list of campus behavior expectations.  Any violation of these expectations will be considered a disruption to the learning of others and will result in the following progressive discipline procedures.  In the beginning of the quarter, each student will be issued a Character Card.  On one side, students will earn positives for demonstrating the six traits of character:  Trustworthiness, Responsibility, Respect, Fairness, Caring, Citizenship.  On the other side, students will be given infractions when they are not showing good character.  
Step 1 – Student will receive a verbal warning and will be asked to turn their Character Card to the “infraction side.”
Step 2 – Student will record an infraction under a specific trait. Student will include a short description and teacher will initial.
Step 3- Student will receive a 10 minute time-out in their homeroom classroom and complete a think sheet to be signed by parents. An infraction will also be recorded on the Character Card.
Step 4 – Student will receive a 30 minute time-out in the buddy classroom and complete a “Think Sheet”.  An infraction will also be recorded on the Character Card.
· Classroom teacher will clearly state the misbehavior to the student prior going to the buddy classroom.  The top portion of the “Think Sheet” is to be completed by the referring teacher. The student will complete the rest of the “Think Sheet”.
· Classroom teacher will call buddy teacher before sending the student out of the classroom. (Please send to alternate classroom if there is a substitute teacher.) Student must bring Think Sheet to buddy classroom. Student must sit quietly for the entire 30 minutes and complete the sheet.  If the student chooses not to go to a buddy classroom or if the student chooses not to be quiet for the entire 30 minutes in the buddy classroom, the student will automatically be moved to Step 4 AND the office will be called for assistance with the student.
· At the end of the 30 minutes, the student will return to the classroom with the completed “Think Sheet”.  A copy of the “Think Sheet” will be sent home for parent signature.  The signed sheet must be returned the next day or the student will be placed in detention until it is returned.  Teacher will notify parent of detention. Teacher will keep the “Think Sheet” for documentation. The assigning teacher or staff member is responsible for all parental contact and paperwork.  Classroom teacher must be notified that a detention was issued.
Step 5 – Student will receive a detention.

· If student advances past step 4 in one day  OR            

· If student commits a violation of school or district rules. Please refer to the Student Rights and Responsibilities Handbook for specific infractions.

Step 6 – Student will receive an office referral.

· If the behavior problems persist after classroom interventions, behavior plans implemented, detentions, and parental meetings 
OR
· If the behavior is severe in nature, immediate office referrals will be issued.

At the end of each quarter a reward party will be held for those students that receive twice as many positives as infractions, or a 2:1 ratio of positives to infractions. 

    *** A teacher or administrator may skip steps depending on the nature of the infraction.
Homework Policy
The 5th grade homework policy is aligned with the West Wing School Handbook.  It is the student's responsibility to write down all homework assignments in their student planner.   Assignments not completed in class automatically become homework unless they are required to be completed in class.  Homework needs to be completed and turned in on time.  The expectation is that homework will be completed and feedback will be given during class the next day.  Students should be prepared to discuss things they do not understand from the homework and provide feedback to the teacher on re-teaching that may be necessary.  Please be sure to check Power Schools regularly with your child to see mastery concepts and record of work completion.  
Class Work and Homework Expectations
All work is required to have the following heading listed in the top right hand corner unless otherwise indicated:

First, Last Name and Number
Date

Subject

Assignment

Papers turned in without a name will be placed in the no name “box” or other designated location in the classroom. It is the student’s responsibility to check the box.  
All work should be done in pencil and be legible, and done on a full sheet of paper.  Papers should be clean and without rips/tears/spiral edges.  Students should complete all work to the best of their abilities.
Standards Based Grading of Homework/Assignments/Tests

West Wing’s Grading Practices
Avoid Recording Zeros – Zeros skew the grade to a point where accuracy is distorted.  Avoiding zeros balances out the grading system. 
Allow Multiple Attempts at Mastery – Students learn at different rates.  Allowing multiple attempts encourages students to do their best and gives them credit for their learning.
Avoid Grading Practice (Homework)– Students should not be penalized for grades during the learning progress, rather, assessed once the material is mastered.
· Zeros will not be entered.  Divisions between letter grades will be of equal percentages.  Missing work will be recorded in Power Schools for parent and student information.
· Retakes must be student initiated, parent must sign off.  One retake will be permitted following proof of learning (all assignments completed).

· Homework/practice will receive a grade for completion, but will not be counted toward the final grade.  (each missing homework/practice assignments will result in an infraction and will disqualify a student from test retakes) 
Returning after being absent
When the student returns to school, the student is responsible for requesting the missed work assignments.  The student will be given one additional day, plus the number of days absent (including weekends) to submit missed work.  It is the student's responsibility to schedule a time with the teacher to retake any tests or quizzes missed during the absence.
Birthdays
Birthdays will be acknowledged on the Morning Announcements and each child will receive a special birthday pencil and certificate.  
Book Orders
During the course of the year, book orders will be sent home.  If you choose to order from the book clubs, please be sure to follow these guidelines:
· Please make your check out to Scholastic Books for the exact amount.  No cash will be accepted.  If you are ordering from multiple order forms, please only write one check. 

· Make sure your name is on the order form.  Put your check and order form in an envelope with your name clearly labeled on the outside. 

· Make sure your book order is turned in by the due date.  No late order forms will be accepted.
· Orders may be accepted online, check with your fifth grade teacher for details!
Classroom Volunteers

There are many opportunities to help out the 5th grade team.  We need parents to help copy, and help with parties/special events. There will be 4 class parties throughout the school year:  Fall Harvest (end of October),  Winterfest (end of December),  Wax Museum Presentations (middle of February) and an End of the year Party.  Volunteers are also needed for field trips.  Further information regarding field trips will be provided by the classroom teacher.  
Please fill out the class parent volunteer form and return it to the teacher.  
Parents wanting and willing to help volunteer must attend the district parent volunteer training.  We will inform you of the dates for upcoming training.
5th Grade Celebrations

There are 4 parties to plan this year. We will ask the students to send in a cash donation or food to share for each party to pay for craft supplies, paper goods, and treats; we usually try to make it not more than $5.00 per child. To avoid disappointments, we also usually ask students to bring their own clear liquid refreshment to these parties.  It is a school rule that only clear liquids may be used at parties.
Quarterly Reward Parties

At the end of each quarter, students that receive twice as many positives as infractions (2:1 ratio of positives:infractions)  Each room will be designated a particular activity. Students that earn the reward will be able to select the activity that they are interested in. One to two classrooms will be a detention room, depending on how many we will have to accommodate. Students will be given the opportunity to reflect on their behavior and how to make better choices during the next nine weeks. 
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